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Minutes of the Trust Board

12 June 2007
in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Derek Dundas
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Colin Gentile
	Director of Finance

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Diane Mark
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In attendance:
	Ms Hazel Ingram
	PPI Forum Representative

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Michele White
	Interim Director of Human Resources

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director


7 members of staff, the public and press were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action

	07.51
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed members of the public and staff to the meeting.  This was an extraordinary meeting, in addition to the planned schedule, to allow the Board an opportunity to agree the draft Strategic Outline Case, prior to submission to NHS London.  The opportunity would also be taken to adopt the annual accounts for 2006/07.

The Chair welcomed Paul Murphy to his first formal Board meeting as a Non Executive Director.

The Chair reminded those present that this was a meeting in public, not a public board meeting, and that an opportunity would be provided at the end of the meeting for those present to ask questions.  
	

	
	
	

	07.52
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	07.53
	Minutes of the Last Meeting – TB(M)(07)3
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 8 May 2007.  
	

	
	
	

	07.54
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

Any matters arising would be addressed at the next meeting of the Board, on 10 July 2007.
	

	
	
	

	07.55
	STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	07.55.1
	Strategic Outline Case – TB(07)57
Chris Streather and Neal Deans presented the draft Strategic Outline Case (SOC) for the redevelopment of St George’s Hospital.  This was the first stage in a long process.
The scope of the SOC was to consider options for capital redevelopment of the main Tooting site.  The SOC assumed that Bolingbroke services would be provided elsewhere and therefore excluded the Bolingbroke Hospital.  The SOC proposed that redevelopment of the Wolfson was progressed separately.
Case for Change:  condition of the estate was supported by the outcome of a six facet survey that had identified that the accommodation for Women’s and Children’s Services and the Renal Service were in need of a thorough overhaul or replacement.  A total of £24m backlog maintenance had been identified, and not £129m as quoted in section 2.2.2 of the report.  Only 12% of beds were provided in single rooms and general patient accommodation was recognised as being undersized.
The case for change was influenced by changing models of care identified by:
· National Clinical Case for Change for women’s and children’s services and emergency care, stroke, heart attack and advances in surgery

· Comprehensive Critical Care recommendations

· Ambulatory and diagnostic work increasingly undertaken in community

· Reduced time spent in hospital and day case as the norm

· Downgrading of local acute hospitals concentrating more specialised services into fewer larger hospitals

· Healthcare for London: Framework for Action 
An options development process had started with a long list of options.  Fifty stakeholders had reviewed this in September 2006, and 4 options had been taken forward to a non financial benefits appraisal workshop in December 2006.  A mix of new build and refurbishment was identified as the emerging preferred option based on the non financial assessment.
St George’s Hospital site comprises a mix of 21st century and adapted 20th century buildings The rebuild and refurbishment proposals would allow the redesign of wards to provide a modern therapeutic environment, with about 40-50% of single en suite rooms.  There were a range of opportunities for appropriate clinical co-locations and generation of geographically separate clinical areas, which would assist implementation of the Clinical Services Strategy
Capital Costs and affordability of each option had been identified 

· Do minimum:

· Gross Capital Cost:


£146,151K 
· Affordability Gap/ Required Saving:
£-390K
· New Build
· Gross Capital Cost:


£625,720K
· Affordability Gap/ Required Saving:
£48,510K
· Refurbishment

· Gross Capital Cost:


£222,622K
· Affordability Gap/ Required Saving:
£18,832K
· Combination:

· Gross Capital Cost:


£258,074K
· Affordability Gap/ Required Saving:
£15,454K
In conclusion, the SOC identified a realistic and affordable option that would enable implementation of the Trust’s clinical services strategy, which had full local support.  It would replace existing outdated and inadequate facilities to make best use of the estate and radically improve patient experience and safety.  It would strengthen the Trust’s position as the specialist acute and tertiary centre for South West London and ensure the continuing excellence and long term clinical sustainability of services, whilst supporting modernisation and redesign of services to meet the changing needs of the population.
During discussion it was noted that the proposed estate development would enable patients to receive treatment in an environment that allowed privacy and dignity, with increased spaces between beds and a higher proportion of single rooms.  
The next step was to submit the draft SOC to NHS London for approval.  The Trust would then need to review activity projections to ensure that they support the level of income required to fund proposed developments.  Activity projections would need to be agreed with local PCTs, who were about to review their own strategic commissioning plans for the next 5 – 10 years.  The final SOC would be updated in Autumn 2007, for full consideration by NHS London.  The model and methodology developed for St George’s to project future activity trends had been commended by NHS London and adopted by the London review team, led by Professor Sir Ara Darzi.  
Clarification was given regarding Trust finances within a foundation trust environment.  Acute trusts were moving to a financial regime that mirrored that in which foundation trusts operate.  Funding for capital developments would be through prudential borrowing and PFI arrangements.  The best combination for St George’s would need to be considered and decided in due course.

Assurance was given about flexibility within the plans.  The refurbishment and re-build projects would be completed incrementally, and the Trust had developed skills to manage the complexities of decanting.  Thus the Trust would be able to maintain standards and continue to provide healthcare to its patients during the development projects.

Assurance was also given that new builds and refurbishments would take account of the need to reduce carbon emissions and ensure sustainability.

The Trust Board approved the submission of the first version of St George’s SOC to NHS London and the Chair thanked the Estates and Strategy Teams and Executive Directors for completing a high quality document.  
	

	
	
	

	07.56
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.56.1
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(07)58
The Chief Executive presented the report on the first month’s performance for the year 2007/08.  
The Trust had performed well against the A&E 4 hour waiting time target.  This was despite continuing increases in the number of attendances and complexity of patients’ conditions.  Overall, waiting times for cardiac procedures and cancer treatments were on target.  
There were also challenges to be faced.  The need to ensure that staff were regularly appraised was given high priority within the Trust.  However, it appeared that there were delays in recording appraisal activity on the Electronic Staff Record.  Managers had been reminded of the need to inform Human Resources when appraisals were completed so that individual staff records and corporate data were up to date and accurate.  Complaints answered by the Trust covered a range of complex issues, and were always investigated thoroughly and answered in full.  Nevertheless, efforts to improve the timeliness of responses continued.  The 28 day guaranteed admission target following cancellation of treatment had not been met and was recognised as an area for improvement.  A task force led by the Chief Executive was addressing infection control issues.  A new antibiotic policy had been introduced and the focus on hand washing and cleanliness was being maintained.  A new screening programme would also be introduced. There had been 7 cases of MRSA in April, 1 in May, and to date no cases in June.
Average length of stay was discussed.  This reflected the high acuity of patients admitted following arrival in A&E by ambulance.  Nevertheless the average length of stay for non-elective admissions had remained within acceptable limits.  Mike Bailey referred to work within the Trust to improve performance against milestones to achieve the new 18 week target.  Much had been done to modify processes and improve waiting times for diagnostic tests.

The report was noted by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	07.57
	FINANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.57.1
	Annual Accounts:  2006/07 – TB(07)59
The Director of Finance presented the annual accounts which had been produced in time to meet the Department of Health earlier deadline this year.  The accounts had been scrutinised by the internal and external auditors and also the Trust’s Audit Committee.  

The Statement of Internal Control (SIC) consistently reflected the organisation’s Assurance Framework and Standards for Better Health submission to the Healthcare Commission.  Following discussion at the Audit Committee the SIC had been updated and attention had been drawn to the two Standards for Better Health standards declared as not met.  These had not been deemed of sufficient concern to be declared as significant control issues.  The SIC also included the required NHS Pension Scheme Assurance statement.
Mike Rappolt confirmed that the Audit Committee had focused on the annual accounts on 6 June.  Accounting policies and assumptions had been reviewed and found to be satisfactory.  The penultimate version of the accounts had been considered in great detail.  Minor changes had been confirmed to the Audit Committee by email.  The Audit Committee was able to recommend the Annual Accounts and supporting documentation for approval by the Board.
Diane Mark added that the Audit Committee had commented on the inclusion of RAB adjustments included within the accounts and that this did not provide a true reflection of the Trust’s financial position.  The actual position would be reflected in the final version of the accounts.  

The Audit Committee had also considered the SIC, and reviewed version one.  Mr Rappolt believed that the updated copy circulated to the board was version 7 or 8.  Comments from the auditors had been taken on board, and the Audit Committee had been able to recommend the SIC to the Board for approval, subject to the changes which had now been incorporated.
The Annual Governance Report from the External Auditors was noted by the Board.  Colin Gentile reported that the External Auditors had commented on the high quality of the working papers and the good working relationship they had with members of the Finance Department, who had completed the accounts two months earlier than they had been required to do two years previously.  

A further comment had been received from the External Auditors that it would be helpful to receive the draft annual report at the same time as the annual accounts.

The Board approved the Annual Accounts, Remuneration Report, and Statement of Internal Control, subject to any minor amendments that might be required, and delegated authority to the Chair of the Audit Committee, or in his absence Chair of the Finance Committee, to agree these.  The final accounts would be signed by the Chair, Chief Executive and Director of Finance prior to submission.
	

	
	
	

	07.58
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
· With regard to the funding of proposed developments outlined in the SOC, the Director of Finance clarified that specific sources of funding for refurbishments and proposals for PFI contracts for re-builds would be addressed in the Outline Business Case and Full Business Case.
· With regard to potential enabling works to support future PFI initiatives, the Director of Finance clarified that financial close would be assisted by good project management and that professional advice would be taken as and when required.  The Director of Estates added that depending on circumstances and the need to identify and manage risks, agreements would need to be reached regarding responsibilities for enabling works, which might sit with either the Trust or provider.  
· With regard to consultation and local support for developments, Chris Streather confirmed that he had spent much time with members of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The Trust had experience of managing complex decanting arrangements and tight project plans would be developed to ensure that refurbishments and re-builds were programmed in a way that caused least disruption to the provision of clinical services as possible.  The intention was to improve the way services were provided and the hospital environment.
· Further clarification was sought about the continuity of service provision and relocation of medical equipment and facilities.  Confirmation was given that careful planning would go into all decanting and relocation plans, to avoid reduced quality of care.

· With regard to the presentation of the SOC, reference had been made to the need to increase the amount of space between beds and the potential benefit of reducing hospital acquired infections.  Geraldine Walters explained that if beds were too close together this could increase physical contact between patients and/or visitors.  Increasing the space made it more difficult for infection to be transmitted.  Neal Deans added that the ideal solution would be to have all single rooms.  However, there were national guidelines regarding the optimum requirement for space between beds.  This was a standard that had been reviewed and upgraded over time.  At St George’s there were wards that had been built over a number of decades, to standards that had been applicable at the time of building.  As well as infection issues, additional space was now required to accommodate the medical equipment used beside beds.
· The prevalence of MRSA in the community was referred to.  Assurance was given that the Trust works closely with colleagues in primary care.  In addition a programme of screening patients before they come into hospital for elective treatments would be introduced in the near future.  Where necessary GPs would be asked to treat infections before admissions.
· In answer to a further question relating to the SOC presentation and the possibility of this leading to a reduction or increase in unit costs, Chris Streather explained that it was essential for St George’s to reduce unit costs, in order for the organisation to operate within its income limits, and to be able to repay loans for capital improvements.  One way of increasing income would be to see more patients and to become more efficient in the way patients were treated, whilst quality of care was maintained.  Colin Gentile added that unit costs were being reduced through increases in day patient rather than inpatient treatments. 
	

	
	
	

	07.59
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would take place on 10 July 2007, at 1.30 pm, in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Trust Board meeting on 12 June 2007 were agreed by the Board on 10 July 2007 and signed by the Chair:
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